
 
 

 
 
 
 
4 April 2019 
 
 
Independent Planning Commission 
Level 3 
201 Elizabeth Street 
SYDNEY  NSW  2000 
 
 
Dear Sir/Madam 
 

Crown Cemetery Development Varroville 
Catholic Metropolitan Cemeteries Trust (CMCT) 

 

We are writing to object to the development proposal for the construction and 
operation of a cemetery at Varroville by the CMCT.  Our reasons follow. 

1. Having quietly obtained a spot rezoning of the property in 2017, the Catholic 
Church and its agent, the CMCT, says that despite its environmental and heritage 
significance, the development is necessary because there will be a shortage of 
burial and cremation areas by 2025.  This is not correct.  The accepted timeline for 
the south western region is in the order of three decades, not six years. 

2. It is opposed by the entire community, as well as Campbelltown Council and the 
Scenic Hills Association. 

3. The historical value of the site, undisturbed, will benefit generations to come.  The 
website of the Office of Environment & Heritage describes in detail the history 
and significance of the property as an: 

 "...early farm estate dating from 1810 with early structures, 1850s 
homestead, layout, agricultural (vineyard) terracing/trenching and evidence 
of early access road. The remnant estate with its landscape and integral 
estate core, rare and innovative features, early establishment, substantial 
intactness as a cultural landscape and important colonial associations; is of 
significant state heritage value." 

That office also describes Varroville "as rare as one of the few larger estate 
landscapes remaining in the Campbelltown area where the form of the original 
grant and the former agricultural use of the estate and its rural landscape 
character can be appreciated." 
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A full description by the Office of Environment & Heritage is at -
https://www.environment.nsw.gov.au/heritageapp/ViewHeritageItemDetails.
aspx?ID=5063550  

4. The historical value of Varroville will be lost forever if this application is approved, 
even in part.  The proposal is quite simply, extraordinary.  It is brought by a 
property developer, to make money at the expense of the people in the area and   
the people of NSW generally.  The CMCT says it is a non-profit organisation, 
however, it currently operates five other cemeteries in the Greater Western 
Sydney region.  A perusal of the charges for the plots and services provided in 
these cemeteries (see the CMCT website) shows just how much money is being 
made.  At the Liverpool Cemetery, for example, it charges $375.90 an hour for use 
of the chapel, as well as a late fee.  A “monument package” for one person is 
available for $12,741.10 as a lawn grave and $19,462.90 for an “Asian Section 
Grave”.  See the attached.  There is no reason to think similar charges will not be 
made at Varroville.  It is clear the CMCT will make a great deal of money from this 
exercise. 

5. We commend to you the description of this unique property on the website of 
the Office of Environment & Heritage and the Curtilage Study Varroville, May 2016 
by Orwell & Peter Phillips.  Similarly we commend to you the letter from Geoffrey 
Britton dated 19 March 2019 to Jacqui and Peter Gibbs.  The detailed reasons they 
provide are cogent and irrefutable. 

 

This application should be rejected, otherwise a priceless part of Australia's heritage will 
be destroyed, for private profit.  The Catholic Church, acting through its agent, the 
CMCT, and their political allies, is behaving like a bully. The CMCT is not serving the 
present and future needs of the residents of Sydney by making this application.  It is 
merely intending to opportunistically gouge money from that community, and without 
being accountable for it.  It should not be allowed to do so. 
 
 
Yours faithfully 
 
 
 
 
Paul and Lindsay Blackburn-Hart 










